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	FROM THE EDITOR

Newsletter
Debuts

Welcome to the first edition of Mountain Times, a free newsletter devoted to the inhabitants of Mountain Cove, California. The purpose of this publication is to keep all of the residents in touch with the local community, as well as provide fun and informative articles related to living in this unique wilderness area.

We hope you enjoy our first edition, and we welcome your comments, suggestions and articles. If you have anything to contribute, please contact me by email or at our website listed at the end of this publication. Extra copies of Mountain Times will be available at the Copperwoods Sales Office until they run out. Please feel free to share your copy with others!

M.W. Martin, Editor

Contributors: Adrian Dacanay, Lester Kau & Elizabeth C. Martin

CALENDAR OF EVENTS

September Holidays

2nd
6th
8th
15th

Labor Day

Rosh Hashanah

Grandparent’s Day

Yom Kippur
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	LOCAL NEWS BRIEFS

Our Water Passes Muster

An independent test on Mountain Cove’s water supply passed with flying colors recently. The test, performed on September 9, 2002, showed safe levels of pH, Total Alkalinity, Chlorine, Iron, Copper and Nitrate/Nitrite concentrations. “Although alkalinity is a little high, it is still well within the safe range for drinking and general use,” said Adrian Dacanay, who performed the test using a Pro-Lab™ professional grade water testing kit. Here are the test results:

TEST

pH

Total Alkalinity

Total Chlorine

Total Hardness

Iron

Copper

Nitrate/Nitrite

RESULT

7.5

180

0.0

120+

0.0

0.0

0.5

NOTES

Ideal pH Value.

Safe, Slightly elevated.

Safe.

Hard, Water Softener Recommended.

Safe.

Safe.

Safe, Trace amounts detected.
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A water softener is highly recommended to clear out much of the dissolved solids in our water supply. Here are some of the benefits of a water softener:

· Helps prevent scaling on showers, baths and fixtures

· Helps to keep plumbing free of mineral deposits

· Reduces the amount of soap and detergents needed for cleaning

· Softens your skin and makes clothes softer

· Improves overall cleanliness of the home

If you would like to perform these tests for yourself, you can purchase a test kit at your local hardware store for about $10. The kit includes enough materials to perform 2 of each test, plus instructions. Remember to drink lots of clean, cool water to help your body stay in tune. Be healthy!

Mountain Cove Expecting

According to a source at Standard Pacific Homes, Mountain Cove is expecting some new neighbors very soon. Through the months of September and October, approximately 15 Wildwoods, 8 Sagewoods and 2 Copperwoods homes are expected to close escrow.

Azusa To Celebrate Golden Days

Azusa will be celebrating the annual “Golden Days” carnival from Friday, October 11th through Sunday October 13th in Memorial Park. A parade will be held on Saturday the 12th on San Gabriel Road. More details to come in October’s issue.



	COOK’S CORNER
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Sour Cream
Banana Bread

This traditional autumn treat tastes best right out of the oven. Spread a little butter and let it melt in your mouth. Sour cream adds a wonderful flavor surprise!

Ingredients:

½ to 1 cup softened butter

1 cup sugar

2 eggs

1 ½ cups all-purpose flour

(unbleached)

2 tablespoons honey

1 teaspoon salt

1 teaspoon baking soda  

½ cup sour cream  

1 cup very ripe bananas

1 teaspoon vanilla extract  

½ cup chopped pecans

Preparation:

1. Preheat oven to 350.  

2. With an electric mixer, cream the butter and sugar until light and fluffy, then add the eggs, beat thoroughly.

3. Add the honey and mix well.

4. Sift in the dry ingredients, blending very well.

5. Add sour cream, bananas and vanilla, again blending well.  

6. At this time, add pecans and mix them thoroughly.  

7. Put batter in a Bread Loaf pan and bake at 350 for approximately 1 hour, or until a toothpick stuck in the center comes out clean.  
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	WILDLIFE FOCUS

Bats In The Belfry? 
Have you noticed how many bats there are here in Mountain Cove? If not, just look up around twilight on any given night. If you see what looks like a drunken bird flopping around erratically in the sky, that’s no bird… it’s a bat. To be more specific, the California Little Brown Bat, also known as Myotis lucifugus.

Little brown bats are found all over North America; they are abundant in the United States. Highest concentrations are found in the northern United States, southern Canada, and southern Alaska. There are even a few in northern Mexico.

Little brown bats have evenly colored glossy fur on their backs and are paler underneath. The wingspan is 222-269 mm. Colors may be pale tan, reddish brown, olive brown, dark yellowish brown or dark brown. Long hairs on toes extend beyond the tips of their claws. Their small black ears have short, rounded tips.
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Little Brown Bats are insectivores. Food sources include gnats, beetles, crane flies, wasps and moths. They concentrate on insects with aquatic larval stages; many forage near bodies of water, and in our case it’s the San Gabriel River. They use echo-location to find insects. Insects are caught by a wing tip, transferred into a cup formed by curling the tail and wing membrane forward, then the insect is grasped with the teeth. Little Brown Bats aren't always successful at feeding attempts. If success rates are low, the bat may enter torpor in order to slow its rate of metabolism. 

Little Brown Bats eat agricultural, disease transmitting, and other annoying pests. However, they also harbor fleas and mites, and may harbor trematodes, cestodes, and chiggers. In North America, only 15 deaths due to rabies transmitted by any species of bat have occurred in the past 40 years. Most bats infected with rabies become paralyzed and fall to the ground, and rabies transmission is usually only a problem if a human picks up a sick bat. 

Little Brown Bats have no special conservation status. They have possibly become more abundant with the growth of human populations because of desirable manmade roosting areas such as attics, caves and mines. Predators include hawks, owls, raccoons, minks, and leopard frogs.  Myotis lucifugus can live up to thirty-three years in the wild. It doesn't do well in captivity unless kept at very high temperatures. Males live longer than females.

If you do ever find bats in your attic or garage space, do not attempt to remove them on your own. You will most likely end up harming them or yourself. Just call Azusa Animal Control and let them take care of the situation. Bats are an important and useful part of our local ecosystem, so enjoy watching them flit about and you will be rewarded with less mosquito bites in the end.

Some information in this article is from the University

Of Michigan official website at http://www.umich.edu/
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For questions, comments or article contributions please email the Editor at

mark@off-planet.com or visit our website at http://www.off-planet.com/times




